BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday November 6, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Selectmen Bob Jordan was excused.
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II  (a) compensation.  Seconded by Selectman Cody, Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of November 6, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

AWARDS CEREMONY

On behalf of the Board of Selectmen and the Town of Epping the following employees were presented with a lifesaving award and commendation ribbon: Officer Alexander MacDuffie, Officer Landon McBride, Lieutenant Adinara Challinor, Firefighter Haley Sitar, Lieutenant Robert Aliberti, Firefighter Colby Campbell, Firefighter Nicholas Murphy and Firefighter Ryan Boudreau.  A round of applause followed from a full auditorium for their continued commitment to the town and residents.
DPW 

Request to hire Farrell Contracting Services LLC, Bill Costos and Renee Victoria as contracted services hired by the hour for snow removal was submitted for approval.

A lengthy discussion followed regarding Road Supervisor David Reinhold explanations of pricing, plow schedule and hours needed for contracted services.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to hire Farrell Contracting Services LLC, Bill Costos and Renee Victoria as contracted services hired by the hour for snow removal pending proof on insurance.  Seconded by Selectmen Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Further discussion regarding plowing the school and or charging the school for services followed.  Chairman Trombley would like the school to shovel their own walkways and doorways.  

Motion by Selectman Cody that after this winter season the school will take care of their own plowing and sanding in the school budget.  As no one seconded the motion, this was not acted on.
Selectman Gauthier explained if the school paid $40,000.00 for salt that would reduce Dave’s budget and help pay for plowing and sanding at school.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to contact the school asking them to add $50,000.00 to their 2024-2025 budget for the purchase of salt in lieu of charging for snow removal.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 3-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.
FIRE
The Pay Matrix for the Fire Department was approved at the October 30, 2023 BOS meeting.  The actual date of when this would be effective was not decided on.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to have the effective date of the Fire Department Pay Matrix as November 10, 2023.  Seconded by Selectmen Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

ADMINSTRATION
Purchase Order #554 to Andron Awnings to install a new awning above the Planning and Zoning Office door and the fire escape door in the amount of $3,850.00 was submitted for approval.
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained these awnings will be paid from the reserve funds.  There was a question on the sizes of the awnings being ADA compliant.
Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to contact Andron Awnings to verify if the awnings are ADA compliant.  Seconded by Selectmen Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

TAX WARRANT

Second issue tax warrant for 2023 in the amount of $11,944,947.02 due December 11, 2023 was submitted for approval.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the second issue tax warrant for 2023 in the amount of $11,944,947.02 due December 11, 2023.  Seconded by Selectmen Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

LEGAL PROPOSALS

Town Administrator Jake Roger opened the legal proposal bids from Donahue Tucker and Ciandella and Drummond & Woodsum.  Mr. Roger will create a summary of the contracts to share at the next meeting.
DEFAULT BUDGET
The default budget for 2024 in the amount of $9,207,650.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to continue the default budget review to next Monday, November 13, 2023.  Seconded by Selectmen Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

HEALTH CARE CONTRACT
The health care contract regarding employee benefits needs to be signed by November 16th.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg will reach out to HealthTrust to schedule a representative to come to the town hall and explain the difference health insurance plans to employees before next Monday.  A new plan would save the town $130,000.00.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger spoke on the unanticipated cost with fiber. It will cost an additional $8,000.00 for the Town Hall and $15,000.00 to the Safety Complex to run cable.  Mr. Roger is waiting for a more formal quote.  Chairman Trombley thinks we should respond to the contract that was signed.  They agreed to a certain amount of funds and visited the area several times. 

Town Administrator Jake Roger thanked Wal-Mart for donating the frames used tonight at the award ceremony.  
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the town hall will be closed on Friday November 10th for Veterans Day.
Town Administrator Jake Roger said the wiring has been ripped out of the light at the DAR Park.  Chairman Trombley reported Matt Beckett is working with Monarch Electric on a plan to get that fixed.  The Conservation Commission oversees the park and will need to approve the bill to the electrician.  
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the Budget Committee meeting on Wednesday November 8th at 6PM.  He has posted the meeting for the Selectmen.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier thanked everyone who came out tonight for the award ceremony.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbett has been in touch with the NE Dragway to discuss the MX Track Racing schedule for next year.  Mrs. Tibbetts would like a tour.  The by-laws need to be reviewed and changed.  Hopefully a round table meeting can be put on the calendar.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody would like the town web site updated with down loadable documents and right to know laws.
Selectman Cody thought the awards ceremony went great tonight.  We should have one once a year to recognize employees’ town wide.
Selectman Cody would like to have an expendable trust fund in case we have a ton of snow and need it for emergency use such as an earthquake.  Finance Director explained the fund balance can be used for emergency as long as the budget has been used and with DRA approval.
Selectman Cody said there are actionable items that need to be attended to. The Fire Department needs to do an inventory of their protective equipment.  The Police Department needs to report how many radios they have and the Highway Department needs to decide if the need any communication radios.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Excused
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley thought the First Responder awards tonight went well. It was great to see so many families and friends being supportive here tonight.   Selectman Cody mentioned how many Fire Explores there are in Epping, well done.
Chairman Trombley would like to know if there would be an advantage to defer the town revaluation to a sixth year hoping the prices of residencial homes even out.  The DRA requires a revaluation every 5 years.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn.  Seconded by Selectman Cody. Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Tibbetts, Cody and Trombley all voting aye.

Meeting adjourned at 9:20 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectmen

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   November 13, 2023
Bob Jordan was excused
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